ALLITHWAITE UPPER PARISH COUNCIL

(LINDALE and NEWTON IN CARTMEL)

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT LINDALE VILLAGE HALL 

WEDNESDAY 29th November 2017 at 7.30 pm
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	PRESENT: Cllr Squire (Chair) Cllr Ian Maynard, (Vice Chair), Cllr Mrs McClure, Cllr Armstrong, Cllr Clarke, Cllr Bate, Cllr Wightman, District Councillor Holmes

IN ATTENDANCE: Mrs D Cowperthwaite.  Public:- 2
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 18th October 2017 proposed Cllr Bate, Seconded Cllr Mrs McClure.
APOLOGIES: District Councillor Sanderson, County Councillor Wearing. 
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS: - It was agreed for Cllr McClure to purchase Christmas Tree for village and to enquire if Taylor Newton and Hibbert Trust are willing to make a donation.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS by members regarding items on the agenda: None

Public participation/questions or concerns relating to items on the agenda. – Representatives from Lakeland Audi, Roy Allen Managing Director and Paul Crewdson Head of Business are attending the meeting to engage with Parish Council regarding recent development regarding their plans for the development of the Old Lindale Inn.  (See Planning Agenda item)
CLERKS REPORT:-Correspondence Received – as per attached schedule. 
Correspondence received since 24th November 2017 – Reported and noted
Cllr Maynard to read at Carol Service on 10th December 2017

Clerk outlines impact of GDPR Regs. 2018 regarding Data and confirmed she will attend the CALC Training in March 2018

Matters arising from last meeting:- None
To note Parish Council Representatives Reports- LAP Meeting on 01/11/2017
Parish Council Consultations – 
i) SLDC Public Space Protection Orders PSPO (To replace Dog Control Orders) Implications for Parish Council are for us to replace our Dog Control Order in the recreation ground with PSPO (currently seeking advice form SLDC)

ii) SLDC Annual review of SLDC Constitution 2018 closes 12/01/2018

iii) Planning applications Approved and Refused and other ongoing planning issues.
APPLICATIONS APPROVED:- 

7/2017/5561 - 7 Dixon Wood Close, Lindale- Proposal to construct terrace to widen existing path.

7/2017/5557  -25 Lingarth Proposed enclosed front porch

7/2017/5464 Land at Barrow Wife, Cartmel Fell LA11 6NZ Installation of a Telecommunications Base Station.

7/2017/5401 Hadwin’s Audi, 3 illuminated facia signs and 2 standing illuminated signs.

7/2017/5272 1 Broomhill Cottage, Lindale – to add extra en-suite bedroom

7/2017/ 5285 - Rose Cottage, High Newton - Add gate posts and gates; add fence and trellis in garden; move calor gas tank and move shed and reduce in size

7/2017/5381 – Hadwin’s Lakeland Audi – Retention of disabled toilet/lean to extension and condenser unit and enclosure around unit.   (Condensers are required for the air conditioning units.)

AMMENDED PLANS:- None,  APPLICATIONS REFUSED: - None,  NOTICE OF INTENTION:-None

WITHDRAWN:- None,  PROPERTY RE-NAMING: None ENFORCEMENT:  None
APPLICATIONS PENDING APPROVAL BY LDNPA:- 7/2014/5577 Live/work unit and three local needs houses, Land adjacent Shaw's Warehouse, The Gill, Lindale, Grange over Sands.

APPLICATION PENDING FURTHER CONSIDERATION - Update received from LDNPA on 03/06/2017, further details required by LDNPA Planning Officers,  Old Shaw's transport yard 7/2017/5290 Proposed 5 local needs dwellings.

The application will not be progressed until these details are received by LDNPA.

OTHER PLANNING MATTERS:- Other Planning issues arising since last meeting: - Lakeland Audi to update Parish Council on updated plans for the Lindale Inn and to arrange a public consultation in village hall for the wider community.  Roy Allen and Paul Crewdson addressed the meeting to introduce Version 3 of their proposals for the redevelopment of the old Lindale Inn as part of the Audi Lindale dealership.   The proposals were well received by the council and Mr Allen and Mr Crewdson answered questions from Members. They hope to submit the application by end of January 2018 with completion of development by end of 2018.   It was agree that the plans and artists impressions will be made available at several village locations (village hall, Royal Oak Inn and Post Office) with the opportunity for feedback to maximise community consultation.  Mr Allen and Crewdson will also make themselves available to answer residents’ questions of concerns.
Parish Projects updates: - see mins from previous meeting and notes for this meeting.
Parish Council Representatives Reports –LAP Meeting held at Grange on 1/11/2017 (Notes circulated)
Articles for Parish Magazine December/January  Deadline 21/11/2017 – No submission

Finance Report:

Consider the finance report as at 24th November 2017 – 
Cheques for ratification -Resolution to approve payment of cheques as per finance report.
Proposed Cllr Mrs McClure, Seconded Cllr Maynard, all in favour.
Members to receive Audit report for period ending 31/03/2017 from BDO and Matters arising report.   Members received the audit report from BDO and noted the matters arising for action.  Proposed Cllr Maynard, Seconded Cllr Wightman, all in favour.
See Appendix A below for full details of Finance Report and Matters Arising. Notice of Completion of Audit and Annual Return and Matters Arising report displayed on Parish Notice board and Parish Website.
Consider approval of quote for handrail for Skittergate footpath.

Cllr Maynard reported that he has received a quote and illustration for a hand rail at Skittergate footpath which has been subject to many comments regarding slippery surface in winter.  Members approved quote for 16m in galvanised steel at cost of £560 plus Vat from Robert Moorhouse.  Proposed Cllr Maynard, Seconded Cllr Armstrong.  All in favour.  
ENVIRONMENT

New Issues:- 
Members discussed the issue raised by local residents asking “why dogs cannot be exercised off lead in recreation ground when empty.”  Members agreed that this is because of the use of sports field and play area by young people and whilst dogs cannot be excluded because of right of way they must be kept on leads, it is common for dogs to be excluded from children’s play grounds so members agreed that they wish to continue with this restriction.

The Clerk reported the implications for the Parish Council regarding the introduction by SLDC of new legislation regarding PSPO Public Space Protection Order, covering all public spaces elimination the need for individual Dog Control Orders will be relevant to this matter. However to cover dogs being on leads will need the Parish Council to take out their own PSPO for the recreation ground if we wish this restriction to be included as the SLDC district wide order will not contain this restriction. Investigating costs matter ongoing.
Brambles in recreation ground – David Jackson has kindly cleared the brambles on the banking, letter of thanks sent.  He has also offered to remove overcrowded trees in recreation ground, however care needs to be taken as one is a memorial tree and one Oak is subject to tree preservation order. ACTION:- Clerk to confirm which oak is protected and to contact Bergen Tree Services to investigate what can be done to totally eliminate the bramble roots in recreation ground and at side of waterfall area.

ENVIRONMENT- ONGOING ISSUES:

CCC Highway Faults reports

Visibility of Speed sign - The 30 sign, on the road near Sheepbarrow Close, trees have grown over it. Clerk has reported to hotline. ONGOING

Pothole reports  Clerk followed up Pothole Faults (High Newton junction village centre, Lindale Hill, Skinner Hill, reported on the online system and requested updates on progress.  All have been inspected but are awaiting repair. ONGOING
Predator Experience -Cllr Bate has now received copy correspondence from William Harrison of Reservoir House Newton together with Petition of approx 50 signatures, urging the landowner United Utilities to take action about Predator Experience activities on public footpaths.  Cllr Bate updated the meeting, Mr Harrison has now received a response from Unities Utilities the landowners of the reservoir/fell land, they do not acknowledge there is a problem, they confirm there is no breaches under CROW act a business using the public footpath, and there appears to be some conflicting reports regarding opinions of the fishermen and farmers/grazers.  Cllr Bate reported that he has unconfirmed reports that the Predator Experience is trying to purchase a plot of private land for its use. ACTION: Members agreed that whilst the situation is causing concern and controversy locally, we do not have any powers to intervene with landowners and LDNPA.  Clerk to send letter to complainant

 advising of our position. 
Empty Properties –Jasmine Cottage Newton , reported to SLDC who will investigate and identify owner. ONGOING
October 2017 – Litter pick not as well attended by volunteers as previous ones, however the Chair was pleased to report the amount of rubbish being collected is reducing.

Report about transparency Act and possible application to transparency fund for website updates and new laptop.

Cllr Squire attended CALC meeting at Ambleside on 10/10/2017, it was brought to the meetings attention that Parishes can still apply to the transparency Fund for assistance with costs of becoming compliant, even if parishes already have a website, costs of upgrades to site can be claimed retrospectively since 01/04/2015.  Additional staff costs for training, purchase of new computers/scanners etc will also be eligible.

Members agreed for clerk to review historical expenditure to see what we can claim for and submit application.

Identified updating costs for website, possible purchase of new laptop and costs for website changes for Parish change of name.  ONGOING

Parish Change of name- Resolution to approve Parish Change of name to Lindale and Newton-in-Cartmel Parish Council to give the Parish to reflect the relevant geographical location and identity of the parish.

A Public consultation during 2017 was conducted, by the means of Community Plan Review questionnaire.  78% of respondents felt this was important and 15% thought it was unimportant.  Members feel this gives a justifiable mandate to pursue the change of name.

SLDC District Councillors and County Councillor have also been consulted and they all confirmed that they fully supported a name change to Lindale and Newton in Cartmel Parish Council to reflect the geographical location of the parish. Agreed:-  Members resolved to proceed with name change to Lindale and Newton in Cartmel Parish Council and to advise SLDC to instigate the process for change.

PARISH AREAS:- Community Plan Review- Draft summary document emailed to all Councillors- Agreed:-  Members all agreed to approve the draft document and to be published in new parish name once the name change process has been completed.
Update on progress from Cllr Squire: Regarding completion/submission of application for Pre-development costs to Rural Community Energy Fund. – No feedback as yet. ONGOING.
Feedback from Digital Inclusion Events held in Newton on and Lindale on 22nd November.  Clerk has thanked Phil Ruston for his efforts, regrettably only 4 people attended at Newton and 2 the Lindale event.  Therefore personal issues were able to be discussed. 
DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS:-
COUNTY COUNCILLOR WEARING: Apologies
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR SANDERSON: Apologies.
DISTRICT CLLR HOLMES – Cllr Holes reported on topic issues and submitted a written report for Councillors.
MEETING CLOSED – 9.20pm. DATE OF NEXT MEETING –Next meeting is Annual Finance and Budget Planning for 2018/19 -Wednesday 13th December 2017 at Newton Village Hall 

Full Council meeting on Wednesday 10th January 2018  - Newton Village Hall (all meetings start at 7.30 pm.)
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Appendix A

Clerks Report coRRESPONDeNCE up to 24th November 2017

	Correspondence received from
	Details of correspondence
	Action taken

	CALC
	· November Newsletter

· CALC South Lakeland District meeting 30/11/2017 Gilpin Bridge Reps Report

· Police and Crime Commissioners Survey regarding Council Tax precepts for police.

· CALC AGM 18/11/2017 papers Carlisle racecourse.

· LDNPA Parish Forum noted from 10/10/2017 Ambleside meeting
	Circulated

Completed

Circulated

	SLDC


	· L AP papers and Notes from LAP meeting 01/11/2017 at 6.30 Grange Victoria Hall

· Free Cyber Security Training

· Community Resilience re Emergency Planning Flood Action Groups
	Circulated/noted

Circulated

Phone number to sign up for EA free flood warning Service – Parish Newsletter?

	LDNPA
	· Planning decision notices
	Planning Agenda Item

	Chris Parkinson
	Excellent feedback from attending Newton Digital Event 
	Circulated via village hall committee encouraging attendance at Lindale meeting.

	Consultations
	LGBCE – Proposals for new Constituency Boundaries in Cumbria 6 to 5
	Closes 11/12/2017

Please comment as individuals, our Parish not affected.  Contact clerk for link.

	
	SLDC PSPO (Public Space Protection Order) to replace Dog Control Orders New Legislation
	Clerks Report and Environment Agenda items.

	
	Annual SLDC Review of SLDC Constitution 

Document in 229 page document , Members are asked to pay particular attention to parts dealing with delegated powers, Budget and Policy Framework
	Member/s volunteers to review and draft response for Jan 10/1/18 Meeting if applicable.

Closes 12/01/2018

	
	
	

	Correspondence requiring action
	

	SLDC Request for Annual Precept 2018/19 - Finance meeting to be held at Newton on 13/12/2017
	

	BDO Final Audit Report for 2016/17 and Matters arising report/completion of audit procedures.
	Finance Agenda Item

	CALC – new legal guidance regarding Data Processing and Privacy notes. 
	CALC will issue guidance before Xmas. Agenda Jan Meeting

	William Harrison – Copy of letter to UU and Petition regarding objections to Predator Experience using footpaths on reservoir/fell.
	Environment Agenda item – Do PC wish to add support to this?


Appendix B
Agenda item 6a)  Consider the finance report as at 24th November 2017 – Cheques for ratification. See attached finance report.

BALANCES AS At 24/11/2017
Apprentices                                   £315.20


J W Monument                           £2803.44

General                                        £19.28.75

 Toilet Main Fund                        £3630.45

Recreation Ground                      £1427.55
VAT outstanding -   £ 1125.09
Cheques for ratification:

	
	Chq nos
	Details
	Amount

inc. VAT
	VAT

	24/10/2017
	102206
	D Cowperthwaite Clerk’s Sal Oct
	383.18
	

	24/10/2017
	102207
	HMRC Paye Oct
	95.80
	

	20/11/2017
	102208
	Trevor Bedding Paint of Lindale Bus shelters
	235.00
	

	20/10/2017
	102209
	SLS Cumbria Ltd Oct Cut
	594.00
	99.00

	20/11/2017
	102210
	Donation to Grange Town Council Poppy wreaths and crosses
	80.00
	

	20/10/2017
	102211
	D Cowperthwaite Clerk’s Sal Nov
	383.18
	

	23/11/2017
	102212
	HMRC Paye Nov
	95.80
	

	23/11/2017
	102213
	BDO LLP – Audit Fees Audit Fees 2016/17
	162.00
	27.00

	23/11/2017
	102214
	Donation St Paul’s Church Parish Newsletter
	200.00
	

	23/11/2017
	102215
	Donation to Friends of St Peter’s Parish Newsletter
	100.00
	

	
	
	
	
	


Bank Charges:










	Date
	Details
	Amount

	05/11/2017
	Monthly bank charges
	1.66

	
	
	


Transfers between accounts since last meeting:

	Date
	Details
	Amount

	
	None
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


Receipts since last meeting:

	Date
	Details
	Amount

	
	None
	

	
	
	


NB Cheque number 102099 £83.99 Make us a Website still outstanding  - Confirmed now paid.
6b) Members to receive Audit report for period ending 31/03/2017 from BDO and Matters arising report.

 The following matters have been raised to draw attention to Allithwaite Upper Parish Council which has resulted in a qualified audit being given.

Members are required to note that the Audit has been completed, the Completion Notice is advertised on Parish Notice Boards, with Annual Return Sections 1,2,3.

There have been a few breaches of Proper Practice and Legislation which are noted in their opinion.

· Electors’ Rights Period during the year.

· Amendments to Annual Return

· Assets

Responsible Financial Officer’s Note – These do not relate in any way to mis-appropriation, but are either an error in submission or a procedural breach.

The following is a summary of Matters Arising from Audit (Full report from BDO has been circulated to all Parish Councillors and is on Parish Website and available from clerk if required.

Electors’ Rights during year

The March 2016 Accounts were approved after the period of Electors’ Right commenced at June 2016 meeting, which occurred during the current audit year.  The inspection period should start 1 day after the approval of the accounts before submission to BDO.

This has occurred because of lapse in adherence to Ref 15 (3) Audit and Accounts Regs 2015.

In addition to there being no business meeting in May and difficulty in finalising accounts and internal audit prior to April Meeting.  

Action: We will ensure in future years the electors’ rights inspection period commences after the accounting statements are approved but still meet deadline for submission for Audit.

Assets

Error in Assets figure from previous year in Box 9 of Section 2 of the annual return.  The value of fixed assets in annual return appears to be undervalued in prior year.

This has occurred because of adjustments made as per actions form Audit in 2015.16.

ACTION: Clerk/RFO has spoken to BDO to get clarification and assets register is now correct.  I confirm there have been no additions or disposals in last 2 years and adjustments are in accordance with amendments requested by BDO regarding assets donated and when a purchase price is not known/allocating nominal valuations.  

Amendment to annual return

The annual return had to be returned to BDO for amendment/correction.

Internal Auditor Pam Brown completed the figures in Section 2 , I had given her draft to work from and agreed i would complete actual return when she completed audit.  In effort she completed the figures and transposed some figures. Also the amount for precept needs splitting between Precept and grants for the Local Government grant element of the total figure.

ACTION: We should ensure that the annual return is fully completed and correctly prepared in future years.

Minor issues

Box 9 Section one should have been competed n/a not left blank. 

Comparative figures to previous year contained some an input error which does not affect the balance carried forward to the current year.

Overall summary:- No, malpractice, due diligence required to ensure compliance with legislation and regulations.

Clerk will take questions at meeting on 29/11/2017

No questions from Members
06/01/2018
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